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When Dwayne Bacon and Malik Beasley were mere infants, Michael Jordan was in the midst of his first comeback 
from retirement. By the time they were entering elementary school, Jordan was hanging it up for good. 
 
Yet when Florida State's standout freshman guards pull up old videos of basketball players they like to emulate, No. 
23 is usually first on the playlist. 
 
"A lot of players now are just scorers," Bacon said. "He would score, but he was a great defensive player. And he was 
a winner. That's what I want to be … a winner." 
 
For Bacon, a former McDonald's All-American who already leads the Seminoles in scoring and rebounding, the 
blueprint for success essentially starts and ends with Jordan. Bacon once playfully described himself in high school 
as "the next Jordan" and is quick to note that he has a similar body type. 
 
Beasley takes a broader approach when choosing his influences. He starts out with Jordan, Chicago Bulls running 
mate Scottie Pippen and Lakers great Magic Johnson, but then branches out to current players with a variety of skills 
and character traits. Of course, he loves Steph Curry's jump shot. But he is just as fond of Kawhi Leonard's defensive 
prowess, LeBron James' "physicality and leadership" and Chris Paul's demeanor as a floor general. 
 
A 6-foot, 5-inch freshman, who like Bacon was one of the nation's top recruits in the class of 2015, Beasley isn't the 
least bit shy about admitting he watches those players in an effort to "steal their moves."  
 
"I try to take what they do and put it all together," he said.  
 
That approach certainly is working well for Beasley, Bacon and the Seminoles.  
 
Through five games, the highly touted freshmen are FSU's top two scorers, with Bacon averaging 20.6 points per 
game and Beasley at 20.0.  
 
They currently are two of the top four scorers in the ACC, behind only Duke sophomore Grayson Allen and N.C. State 
junior Anthony Barber, and they have combined to lead FSU offensively in each of their first five collegiate games.  
 
After two games, they had tied a Florida State record by becoming the second and third freshmen to score at least 20 
points in their first two outings. One game later, Beasley scored 25 to establish a new mark by himself. But in separate 
interviews, both players said they know they have much to work on, particularly at the defensive end of the floor.  
 
It's part of the reason they came to Florida State -- to play for Leonard Hamilton and a coaching staff that has produced 
many elite defensive players.  
 
"I wanted to learn how to play defense," Bacon said. "I still do. I'm learning right now. I just think that defense can 
take your game from here all the way up to here (raising his hand above his head)." Said Beasley: "I hate people 
scoring on me. I hate letting my team down. I hate losing more than I like winning. … If my shot's not falling, I want 
Coach to know I'm going to bring it with something else. I'm going to rebound, play defense or be a leader. Whatever 
it takes to win."  
 
Although they are close with the other three members of their highly ranked signing class -- freshmen Terance Mann 
and Chris Koumadje and junior college transfer Benji Bell -- Bacon and Beasley appear to share a special bond.  
 
They committed to FSU during the same recruiting trip in September 2014, and they meet each day before class to 
work out.  
 
Their backgrounds in basketball, however, could not be much different.  



Beasley, who grew up in Atlanta, is the son of former a professional basketball player (his parents, Michael and Deena 
Beasley, are now both professional actors with numerous credits in film and television), and his earliest memories 
include tossing a Nerf basketball through a miniature hoop. 
 
Bacon, who carries 221 pounds on his 6-7 frame, was a football player for most of his youth. Growing up in Lakeland, 
he starred at quarterback and wide receiver until the ninth grade, when he decided to take his talents to the hardwood.  
 
Now, they follow a similar path with nearly identical goals.  
 
"Oh, I've got a lot to learn. I've got a lot to work on," Bacon said. "One day, yeah, I have a dream to play in the NBA. 
But as of right now, I'm working on college and trying to win games."  
 
Bacon adds that he is no rush to jump to the next level. When he was participating at the McDonald's All-American 
Game last April, he was asked if he would have gone directly to the NBA if there wasn't a rule requiring players to be 
one year removed from high school. Bacon thought the question was silly; he has too much still to learn.  
 
As one might expect, given the players they model themselves after, Beasley said he and Bacon share an "old school" 
approach. They both love passing and defense and are dedicated to perfecting their mid-range game to go with their 
impressive perimeter shooting and ability to play above the rim.  
 
"I think me and Bacon are more old school," Beasley said. "We always joke around and say we wish we could have 
played back then. It was more physical."  
 
Said Bacon: "I've never been the type that's been a ball hog. I'm always looking for the open man. I'm always looking 
to win. I don't care if it's me getting a shot. I don't care if it's another person getting a shot. I just want to win games."  
 
So far, with the freshmen and sophomore point guard Xavier Rathan-Mayes (10.0 points, 6.8 assists) leading the 
offense, the Seminoles are off to a solid start. They are 4-1 with an average margin of victory of 22.75 points in their 
four wins.  
 
The lone loss, however, was infuriating. Playing against an experienced Hofstra team that blistered the nets from 3-
point range, FSU fell in the opener of the Paradise Jam tournament at the U.S. Virgin Islands, 82-77.  
 
As soon as the final buzzer went off, the Seminoles kicked themselves for being overconfident.  
 
"You can't win every game. I just didn't expect the first loss to come that early," Bacon said.  
 
That night, all of the Seminoles' players gathered inside a room in their hotel without any coaches.  
They spoke bluntly about the areas they need to improve and harped on the importance of taking every opponent 
seriously.  
 
They came back the next day and dispatched of DePaul, 83-67, before finishing the tournament with a 90-81 win 
against Ohio.  
 
For Bacon and Beasley, it was a painful lesson but one they have embraced. Like virtually all of their experiences, 
they see it as an opportunity to grow.  
 
"We have a target on our backs," Beasley said. "People know about us as players and as a team. And the ACC is a big 
conference, so they want to beat an ACC team. We have to listen to the coaches more and buy in to what they tell us, 
and that has helped us. We came together as a team."  
 
"Sometimes you've got to lose to realize what you can do," Bacon said. "We have a special team, I think. That loss 
was bad, but I think it helped us realize what we can do and what we have on this team. It's going to help us in the 
long run."  


